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COUNCIL





13 October 1997





(2.15 p.m. to 4.10 p.m.)





MINUTES








Present:	The Rt. Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellors (Sir Terence Beckett and Mr Hart), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Vice-Chair (Mr Jordan), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara and Professor Sanders), Professor Bernstein, Mr Edwards, Professor Foweraker, Professor Gray, Professor Hampson, Dr Horsnell, Mr Hughes, Mr Lowden, Mr Owen, Mr Pertwee, Ms Ralph, Professor Richmond, Ms de Roeck, Professor Sherer, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Dunn) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr van der Straaten).





By invitation:	Mr Harker, Ms Rhodes and Ms Watson.





In attendance:	The Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Estates Officer, the Personnel Officer, the Director of External Relations, the Academic Registrar, the Director of Information Systems and the Planning Officer.








SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS





CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS





 291/97


On behalf of Council, the Chair welcomed Mr Hughes as a lay member; Mr Harker as a lay observer; Professor Crossick, Professor Massara and Professor Sanders as the new Pro-Vice-Chancellors; Professor Richmond and Professor Sherer as members elected by Senate; Mr Dunn (President of the Students' Union) and Mr van der Straaten (Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union); and Ms Rhodes and Ms Watson as the non-academic staff observers.





 292/97


At the suggestion of the Chair, Council agreed that Mr Harker, Ms Rhodes and Ms Watson, as observers, be allowed to speak at meetings but not be entitled to vote. 





 293/97


The Registrar and Secretary reported that apologies for absence had been received from Dr Crunden, Mrs Frank, Mr Glossop, Ms Hayward and Mrs Nolan.





PRESENTATION by ESTATES OFFICER





 294/97


Council heard a presentation by Andrew Nightingale, Estates Officer, on proposals for the University’s environmental image.   





�
STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS





 295/97


At the request of members of Council, the following items were starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:





Item 3(c): Matters Arising from the Minutes


Item 6: Provision of an Internal Audit Service


Item 7: Annual Report on Research Grants and Contracts


Item 9(a): Report of Chair’s Action - this was subsequently withdrawn





MINUTES





 296/97


The Minutes of the meeting held on 7 July 1997 (Section A: Unreserved Business) were approved as a correct record.





MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES





Development Land: West Site North (C.M.206/97)





 297/97


Ms Ralph declared an interest and left the meeting for the duration of this item.





 298/97


The Registrar and Secretary reported on the latest situation with regard to the Development Land at West Site North.





 299/97


The University and the developers had submitted a joint outline planning application to the Borough Council shortly after the last meeting of Council and an option agreement for the sale of the land had been concluded with the developers.  The application centred around a twelve-screen multiplex cinema with other leisure activities and the initial reaction from the local press and the public had been positive.





 300/97


However, there were a number of competing applications.  Two had been submitted earlier than that of the University.  One relating to Tollgate had been rejected by the Borough Council and subsequently withdrawn, while one relating to Cowdray Avenue had gone to appeal following rejection by the Borough Council.  The University had lodged objections to this application but the final report was not expected for several months.  Two further applications had been submitted after that of the University.  One related to the former Moler Works site at the Hythe, comprising a project of similar size but including housing as well as leisure development, while the other related to Westway and was for a smaller site comprising a cinema development only.  The University’s proposal was larger in leisure terms than the others.





 301/97


It was expected that the University’s application would be considered by the Borough Council in December.  In the meantime, the University was holding meetings and discussions with Borough Councillors about the proposed development.  The reaction so far had been reasonable positive but there were some concerns about the affect of the proposed development on the town centre.





 302/97


The President of the Students' Union reported concerns from students that the development would change the nature of the campus and pose risks to students.





�
Standing Committee M.57/97: Social Policy Committee (CM.253/97)





 303/97


Council considered proposals concerning the Social Policy Committee as set out in paper C/97/35.





 304/97


RESOLVED:	that the Social Policy Committee be replaced by a University/Students’ Union Consultative Group, with immediate effect.





Dearing Committee of Inquiry into Higher Education (CM.204/97)





 305/97


In response to a query from the President of the Students' Union concerning the establishment of working parties to consider the implications of the Dearing Report, the Vice-Chancellor replied that it had not been considered necessary to set up any such working parties in the light of the actual Report as the matters raised by the Report could be handled by the University’s existing decision-making machinery.  





VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT





Admissions





 306/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the latest position with respect to student admissions for 1997/98 which were encouraging in most respects. 





 307/97


The University’s science departments had done particularly well after a long period of decline. The Departments of Biological Sciences and of Electronic Systems Engineering had done very much better than last year and Psychology and Computer Science had continued to be strong. This lessening of the imbalance between science and non-science numbers was welcome for academic as well as for financial and strategic reasons.





 308/97


There was no Government cap on recruitment of undergraduate students from overseas and this year’s number had risen by about six per cent.  This was a creditable achievement, especially in view of the appreciation of sterling against Far Eastern currencies.





 309/97


Similarly, there was no Government cap on postgraduate student numbers, which had risen by 10 per cent over last year.  However, last year’s performance had been disappointing, mainly as a result of the withdrawal of European Social Fund bursaries, and a better comparison was with 1995/96, against which postgraduate numbers were up overall by 7 per cent. 





Accommodation





 310/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the situation with respect to student accommodation.  Total student numbers were likely to increase by 150 to 5560,  which was the highest by a small margin in the University’s history.  Record numbers inevitably meant a squeeze on facilities and space and student accommodation had come under particular pressure.  





 311/97


Shortly before registration, there had been 115 students entitled to University accommodation for whom there was none set aside.  Of these, 35 had been immediately placed in additional contract houses and 80 in temporary accommodation, such as with local families and at Wivenhoe House Hotel.  Of these 80, 60 had already been found University accommodation, and the University expected to offer the remaining 20 places in University accommodation or contract housing within the next two weeks.   The difficulty had been resolved by excellent co-operation between the Students Union, the Accommodation Office and the Student Support Office.





 312/97


It was very difficult for the University to provide exactly the right amount of accommodation for the start of the academic year.  On-campus accommodation was guaranteed to all new undergraduate students but the University did not know until early September whether intake targets were likely to be achieved or what proportion of new students would choose to live in University accommodation rather than at home or privately.   However, the University had to set the quotas of rooms for overseas, postgraduate and returning undergraduate students in April, long before the new undergraduate demand for accommodation could be forecast.   There were measures that could be taken to prevent a shortfall of accommodation in future but these carried more costs than benefits for both students and the University. 





 313/97


The University was not complacent about the upset that was caused to students and their families who were not given University accommodation on arrival.   The best way forward was to analyse the source of the forecasting errors, to improve on the information available and to improve the forecasting model for the coming year.   In the end, however, the University could not guarantee to prevent an excess or shortfall of student accommodation.





GOVERNMENT FUNDING AND THE DEARING REPORT





CVCP Paper: The Government’s Funding Option





 314/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the Government’s funding option announced shortly after the publication of the Dearing Report.





 315/97


The Government had ignored the Dearing recommendations on student funding in some fundamental respects and had produced proposals of their own of which the main features were:





the replacement of the current grant plus loan scheme by one based wholly on loans, to be phased in over two stages;


the means-testing of this additional loan;


the availability of additional loans of £250 to students in real hardship;


the payment of a means-tested tuition fee of up to £1000;


the provision of increased loans to pay the tuition fee;


the loan repayment terms to be more generous and flexible than before with the size and duration of repayments to depend on the graduate’s income.





 316/97


The £1000 tuition fee did not represent extra income for the universities as the DfEE would automatically reduce its block grant for teaching by the amount of money which each university received directly in tuition fees.  The scheme would require more public expenditure on higher education in the short term as the Treasury’s accounting rules defined the whole of the loan as public expenditure and thus part of the Public Sector Borrowing Requirement.  There would also be additional charges to public expenditure from the extra hardship loan, the setting up of the Student Support Agency to manage the system and the planned expansion of home undergraduate numbers announced by the Secretary of State.   





 317/97


It was possible that demand for university places might be depressed, especially among poorer students daunted by the size of the loans they would need to take out. The pattern of demand was likely to shift towards degree schemes that were thought to lead to well-paid and secure jobs, such as law, accountancy and computer science, at the expense of the humanities.  Four-year degree schemes, or degree schemes involving a year abroad, were likely to lose popularity. The University would try to realign its profile of undergraduate degree schemes so that they were more attractive to students. 





 318/97


There might also be knock-on consequences for postgraduate recruitment, especially from UK students, as graduates with debts of £12k or so on graduation might be inhibited from proceeding immediately to postgraduate study, especially when the job market was relatively buoyant.  The demand for part-time degrees, at both undergraduate and postgraduate level, might increase.





 319/97


During discussion, the President of the Students' Union reported that the Union, in common with the National Union of Students, was totally opposed to the introduction of tuition fees.  It believed that student numbers were likely to decline rather than increase as planned by the Secretary of State, and that increasing debt levels would force more students to seek part-time employment to the detriment of their academic studies.  There was also concern that the level of tuition fee would in future rise above the £1000 now proposed.





 320/97


The Vice-Chancellor noted that the main beneficiaries of the new system of funding should be students and universities in the long term, provided that additional funding was generated for higher education as the loan repayments came in; this would not be until the year 2020, however.  The Government’s proposals to increase student numbers in higher education by 500,000 by the year 2002 was inconsistent with its keeping of the cap on home and EU undergraduate students.  It was likely that at least part of the proposed increase would be at sub-degree level or would take place in Further Education colleges.  However, the cap on recruitment would have to be removed by the year 2002 and it was probable that it would go in 1999/00 when the Government was no longer tied to the public spending plans of its predecessor.





 321/97


The University would probably be affected by the lower demand for undergraduate places in 1998/99 but would not be seeking to recruit as many students as in the current year in order to keep within the Maximum Aggregate Student Number (MASN) set by the HEFCE.   It would seek to offer degree schemes in areas where there was already a known demand for places and would investigate the possibility of attracting externally-funded bursaries for students.





	Latest Financial Forecasts





 322/97


The Treasurer reported on the latest financial forecasts for 1997/98 onwards.   He reminded Council that it was intended to bring a revised financial strategy to Council at its meeting in January 1998 (CM.198/97 refers).





 323/97


At its last meeting in July, Council had agreed a budget for 1997/98 with a surplus of £887k (CM.216/97 refers).  The forecast for 1997/98 had now improved to a surplus of £1,276k while that for 1998/99 had risen from £171k to £1,138k.  This was largely due to an anticipated increase in the HEFCE grant in the region of £400k to £650k, following the recent Government announcement of an additional £125m for Higher Education in 1998/99.  Other increases in income were assumed with the sale of Forest Road House at a projected profit of £261k and a net saving to the University from the implementation of Tax Free Pay of £390k in 1997/98 and of £230k in 1998/99.  Set against this, the introduction of tuition fees for Home and EU undergraduate students from 1998/99 was likely to affect the University’s cash balances and therefore income earned from interest and also to increase the level of bad debts. 





 324/97


Beyond 1998/99 the financial position still looked difficult with deficits of £655k in 1999/00 and of £1,265k in 2000/01, but the University now had two years before 1999/00 in which to increase income and/or reduce expenditure by £1m in order to remain financially viable.  In addition, the University hoped that the planned efficiency cut of 4.5 per cent in the HEFCE grant in 1999/00 would be reduced when the Government announced its longer term public expenditure plans in November.  Although the University no longer faced short-term financial difficulty, the financial strategy of recent years needed to continue to be vigorously pursued.





 325/97


The Treasurer also explained that the removal of the early retirement provision of £200k per annum from 1998/99 onwards was required by the new accounting procedures which only allowed for provision to be made for definite plans.   It did not mean that the University would not be pursuing its current strategy of seeking early retirements.  In response to a question, Council noted that the University had so far identified twenty early retirements against the planned total of twenty-five posts to be achieved by the end of 1997/98.  





 326/97


Council noted that the latest forecast outturn for 1996/97 showed a surplus of some £550k; the final figures were still being calculated.  The recent tax changes with respect to pension funds were unlikely to increase University expenditure with respect to USS as the rates were already high and had been due to come down; they would probably now remain at the existing levels.  The situation with respect to the Essex County Council Pension Scheme was not yet known.





National Committee of Inquiry into Higher Education (Dearing Report)





 327/97


The Vice-Chancellor reported on the implications of the Report of the National Inquiry into Higher Education (Dearing Report), which had proved to be unexpectedly conservative.  Many of the recommendations amounted to a reinforcement of what universities were already doing and all were proposed within a manageable timescale.





 328/97


The University would not know which of the Dearing recommendations the Government would accept until it published its White Paper on Lifelong Learning in November.  Many of the recommendations had explicit costs attached to them which the Government would be unwilling to accept while others had implicit costs which the universities would resist.  Current speculation suggested that the White Paper might contain the following points:





measures to improve participation by local students from low income backgrounds through special access schemes;


the identification and assessment of transferable skills within current degree schemes;


a new national framework for the nomenclature and description of all higher education qualifications;


the definition of minimum, threshold standards for degrees;


a national external examiners system;


the compulsory accreditation of new teachers in higher education, probably by a professional body;


the replacement of Teaching Quality Assessment by a lighter system of subject audit;


increased overheads for research contracts but on a correspondingly lower volume of research.





 329/97


There were also proposals within the Dearing Report concerning university governance and these would be considered by the Standing Committee at its meeting in November.





 330/97


As previously reported (Minute 305/97 above refers), such matters could be handled by the University’s current procedures and committees.





PROVISION OF AN INTERNAL AUDIT SERVICE





 331/97


Council received paper C/97/39 which set out proposals for the provision of an internal audit service following the ending of the consortium arrangements with Brunel University and City University.





 332/97


Council noted that the terms of reference for the service would initially be the same as the current terms of reference but that a new needs assessment would be carried out which would include consideration of risk assessment and value for money.





 333/97


RESOLVED:	that approval be given to the appointment of Pannell Kerr Forster to deliver the University’s internal audit service for a period of five years commencing on 1 December 1997.





ANNUAL REPORT ON RESEARCH GRANTS AND CONTRACTS





 334/97


Council received paper C/97/40 and noted the Annual Report on research grants and contracts awarded to the University during the financial year 1996/97.  





 335/97


Council noted that the Research Office was currently being re-organised and that plans were in hand to tackle the problem of the low number and value of grants from the European Community.





ANNUAL REPORT ON THE ALBERT SLOMAN LIBRARY 





 336/97


Council received paper C/97/41 and noted the Annual Report on the Albert Sloman Library for 1996/97.





REPORT OF CHAIR’S ACTION





Capital Expenditure Programme: Provision of Thirty New Offices in Physics Amphitheatre





 337/97


Council received paper C/97/42 and ratified the action taken on behalf of Council by the Chair of Council and the Treasurer to approve additional expenditure of £270k on the building project in the Physics Amphitheatre.  This would be met by an allocation of £60k from the minor works budget for 1997/98, a transfer of £60k from the project to the Squares refurbishment project, and an increase in expenditure on the capital building programme of £150k.





Harassment Guidelines





 338/97


Council received paper C/97/43 and ratified the action taken on behalf of Council by the Chair of Council to approve the amended Harassment Guidelines as recommended by the Equal Opportunities Steering Group and approved by the Vice-Chancellor on behalf of Senate.   





�
COUNCIL LINK SCHEME





 339/97


Council received paper C/97/44 and noted details of the Council Link Scheme for 1997/98.





DATE OF NEXT MEETING





 340/97


The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Monday 19 January 1998 at 2.15 p.m.
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